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CLUB NOTICES
SUMMER TRAIN SHOW
The Central NY Large-Scale Railway Society is sponsoring its’ 6th Annual Sale on Sun., June 4, from 9:00 A.M. to 4:00 P.M.  This is an ever-expanding show focused exclusively on Large Scale.  The show will be held at the Farrell Road Holiday Inn, Liverpool (Syracuse) NY.  Admission is $5/adult, $2 for children 10-18, & free for children under 10. 

Late Breaking Development;
The shows will also feature 2 contests for ‘bashers’ and scratch-builders.  First, a contest for any ‘bashed’ or  scratch-built car, loco or building, etc. and second, a contest for Jig-Stone constructions.  Prizes will be awarded in both categories.
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PRESIDENT’S CORNER
Dear Folks,

Here it is March.  I don’t know where the winter has gone, but I’m not complaining.  Several species of flowers in the yard are already in bloom or have buds that’re getting ready to pop.

At the Feb.. Meeting we discussed purchasing a close trailer to store the club equipment.  At present, the Quartermaster is responsible for loading any equipment needed for a show, bringing ti to the site & the unloading it, and then reloading .& transporting back to his home.  But his job still isn’t done, he  then has to unload his vehicle and store the equipment someplace in his home.  

With a trailer, all the equipment (except the power packs & Train Engineer’s) can be stored inside, eliminating the need to unpack & re-pack prior and following any shows.  

Harry Holtgrewe has volunteered his fenced yard as a storage facility.

After much discussion, and a count to establish that we had a quorum of members present, a motion was made and passed authorizing the Board to purchase a trailer costing no more than $1,925.00.  As part of the motion a committee was established to provide input into the purchase .  The Committee members are ; Ron Freeman, Harry Holtgrewe, Bob Sewall, Paul Tobin, & Bob Trosi (sp.?).  We are therefore looking for a 5-foot by 8-foot, or 6-foot by 10-foot unit that is enclosed & lockable.  The committee hopes to find one in used condition that will fit these criteria.  If you know of any trailers which are available, please give me a call.

At future meetings, we will continue presenting short programs on various aspects of modeling railroads & scenery.  If you’d like to present one of these short programs, or have suggestions on content, please give Bob Russo, our Program Chairperson a call.

Until our next meeting, be well.
Pete
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


ORGANICALLY SPEAKING

By; Bob “Plant Man” Weschler

#5 of the “10 P’s of Garden Management”;   PROMOTE
steady, normal growth.  Water in dry spells & remember to thin seedlings.  Unlike most conventional gardeners in planning, planting & caring for the plants on our railways, our aim is to promote  healthy rather than normal or rapid growth.  Our purpose is to keep the plants in scale & we accomplish this by incorporating compost into the soil, mulching, & proper pruning.  While additional fertilizer is not necessary, watering in dry spells (not sprinkling, but a deep soaking) is a must.  Withering & yellowing of needles and/or leaves is a sign of neglect.  We should also allow sufficient space between plants to avoid over-crowding, to allow for good air circulation & to limit competition for water & nutrients which make the plants less attractive to disease & insects.  The need to prevent over-crowding begins when planting seeds in flats or directly in the garden.  When seedlings are young it is important to thin them out and/or transplant them to individual containers.  Also, don’t place your cuttings too close together in the rooting medium.  It’s a good idea to put rooted cuttings in pots for a few months before planting them in the garden.  Remember to allow plenty of room for further growth.

The following hints on pruning can be used to make Alberta Spruces & many other varieties of plants look like lovely little trees.  When you visit the nursery, search through the rows of potted plants & select one(s) that have a single, straight trunk which appears healthy & is free of any insects or diseases.  Begin at the base of the trunk & remove the lower branches even with the trunk (remember the pruning rule; Leave no stubs). 

Depending on the size (height) of the plant, a trunk from 4 to 6" should become clearly visible.  Retain the first set of the thickest branches, but remove any insignificant ones & nearby needles.  Remove those little branches & needles 3/4 of the way up to the top.  Keep turning the pot as you prune.  If the plant is already growing in your garden, walk around it to continually observe its (overall) appearance.  Leave the first set of branches that you have selected & as you turn the pot, remove approximately every other branch, including thick ones.  If you’re uncertain wether to remove a particular branch or not, leave it, continue on & comeback to that spot later.  The trunk will soon become visible.

Then thin out that topmost quarter of the plant, the cluster of tiny branches.  Now return to the lowest branches & remove any insignificant side branches.  Work your way towards the top again, remembering to turn the pot as you prune your way upwards.  When you are pleased with the results, step back & ENJOY!  You can do it; give it a try.

Handy Tools for the (Garden) Railroad Shop, Part II  
It’s amazing what you can accomplish when you have a collection of the proper tools to assist you to build scale models for your railway.  In Part I, Dremel’s miniature table saw was listed.  The Dremel line also includes their Multi Pro (formerly Moto Tool).  This variable speed hand tool comes with a variety 

of bits & attachments for shaping, grinding & polishing.  This is one of those “Must have” tools, perfect for the scratch-building enthusiast.

X-acto knives with various shaped blades are invaluable.  The company also makes a miniature aluminum mitre box with razor saws which are especially useful for sawing small strips into the proper lengths.  (Note; a less expensive alternative to “X-acto” is the “Proto” line of similar tool, blades & handles. Ed.)
The Triple Grip Third Hand has alligator type spring clamps mounted in ball joints for flexibility & a magnifier on the iron base.  Your hands are now free for soldering, gluing, etc.  It’s  available from Micro Mark, the small tool specialist, 340 Snyder Ave., Berkeley heights, NJ, 07922-1595.

When maintaining turnouts & signals, etc., you’ll need a set of miniature screwdrivers, with both Phillips & Straight/slotted heads.

The inventor of the Tube Wringer (for crimping tubes of paint & squeezing out every last drop of tint) may never have realized its usefulness in making corrugated roofing or siding from sheet aluminum or soda cans.  The tool can be purchased at a Pearl art supply store (there’s one on Hempstead Turnpike in E. Meadow).  Although the Heavy Duty Industrial version is more expensive, the quality is much better than the plastic type.

Office Supply sells miniature clamps in a variety of sizes which come in boxes of a dozen.  These are ideal for clamping when you are making repairs or gluing, or for temporarily holding anything together.

I’ve had complete success with Titebond II glue to build  wooden structures for my railway .  It’s any easy-to-use, water resistant wood glue.  My buildings & bridges have been outside for many years with no separations.

gardening chores for march & April
Clean, sharpen & oil all cutting tools.

Remove material from the compost heap which has not broken down over the winter & put it in a pile nearby.

Use a pitchfork or spade to either store your “black gold” in covered plastic containers for future use or spread it around onto the garden beds.  Compost from the containers is then readily available anytime you need it during the planting-transplanting-gardening season.

Remember to keep some of the finished compost aside to use in rebuilding the new pile.  Now use the pile which didn’t break down over the winter as a base for the new pile.  Check the yard & garden for leaves & debris which have accumulated since the fall & add it to your new compost heap.  For every 4-6" of new material, cover lightly with finished compost, which contains the bacteria necessary to continue the fermentation/breakdown process.

Take a leisurely stroll out into the garden to enjoy all the spring flowers & bulbs which have miraculously burst into bloom.  Just some of nature’s wonders.

Garden Railroaders grow Fun in their gardens.


From The Plant Man
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


LIGRS MEMBER PROFILE

By Bob Cooke
Name: Doug Smith




Wife: Joann

Surrounded by 400' of track, 20 switches, 14 scratch-built bridges, 3 grade crossings and a 12-foot-long tunnel, Doug Smith is a railroader’s railroader.  He moved outdoors about 12 years ago, “because I got tired of tripping over it” on the floor, and has never looked back.

Unlike most of us, Doug has no interest in track power, relying instead on batteries or live steam.  In fact, he helped demonstrate radio control of battery-powered locomotives at our January meeting at the Northport Yacht Club.

Generally, Doug has no theme - no set date or style of railroading to his layout - simply emphasizing “whatever’s fun”.

Doug & his wife Joann live in Lindenhurst, where he grew up.  He’s a self-employed home improvement contractor, running a business that his father started in 1947.  He like to say, “I spend my time correcting other people’s mistakes,” meaning resurrecting failed do-it-yourself projects, or the results of another contractor’s work that didn’t turn out quite right.  He’s a 1961 graduate of Lindenhurst High School.

Model trains have been his life-long fascination, starting at about age 3.  “I first saw my father’s standard gauge trolley cars,” when they were set up around the Christmas tree, he recalled.  “And I still have them, a Lionel 1000 power car and a 101 trailer.”  After playing with wind-up trains, Lionel seta, HO & then N scale, Doug graduated to G gauge in 1989, “when the Bachmann sets first came out & Price Club had them.  Things sort of snow balled from there.”

That first Bachmann set went down on the floor - the normal 12-foot radius loop - before he quickly decided to get busy outdoors.  “It went outdoors that first summer I had it,” he recalled.  Outdoors, “I started small, & I used a temporary reversible loop so I could run trains while I was still out there building” the railway.

There have of course, been some adventures.  “I got washed out twice” in big storms, requiring that much of the railway be rebuilt, Doug said.  But he’s careful to plan ahead with each leg of his project.  “I like to get it down on paper first” before serious construction begins.

His railway is sort of U-shaped, measuring 30' by 30' by 50'.  From the top of the U you go on the porch,” & then there are the many switches, grade crossings & bridges.  Doug says his 14 bridges have used up about 50' of track.  The tunnel is fashioned from a long length of large-diameter plastic pipe that a friend supplied.

Does he use the railway often?  “I run whenever I get bored,” he replied.  “That means a couple of times a days.  Or maybe I won’t run for several weeks.  It all depends.”

As for advice to others, especially neophytes, Doug advocates to “Plan what you’re doing,” try to think it out in advance with the details put down on paper. Also, “don’t buy too many locomotives.  I’ve got too many - that I like.”  And to make life simpler, ‘standardize your wheels & couplers.”

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


ON THE NATIONAL SCENE

By Bob Sewall
Well, we finally got it together at the Feb. meeting with the XCAM2 video camera, with the live demo using the club’s TV-VCR unit in place of November’s phantom video receiver.  The unit worked extremely well for an under $100 unit, not to mention that I also wandered the floor with the camera displaying on the video screen many the members present at the meeting.   I think it’s a more flexible & affordable alternative to the $495+ VIDEOCAMTRAIN advertised in a recent “Garden Railways”.  In addition, while at this year’s Toy Fair, I observed that K-Line, an O-gauge manufacturer, is now offering a video car based on the same XCAM2, mounted on a flat car, along with a helicopter.  I didn’t get the retail price, but I think that you’re better off contacting the Canadian company marketing the unit under the X10 name at x10.com or 800-675-3044.

Speaking of the Toy Fair, there were some interesting large-scale items on display.  What had to be the most interesting was an operating MTH Hudson.  Not only did it look good with its synchronized smoke &  chuff; it sounded good & seems to be a good running engine.  The demo unit was only pulling one car, an operating dump car ($150) that also looked pretty good.  They expect to be offering a steel 40’ boxcar ($90), a steel flat car with 1940 vintage auto or truck load ($90), a steel caboose ($130), an operating log car resembling the dump car ($150), and an operating helicopter car ($180).  The MSRP for the cars however, seems a little pricey when compared to their engine pricing.  In addition, they had the MTH Challenger on display, though not running.  As great as these engines looked, a word of caution, they should run on large radius track (i.e. 10’ radius or larger) for best appearances. The Hudson appeared to be running on 16000 R3 radius track & there was a slight, but noticeable overhang on the cab as it traversed the curves.  Then there was K-Line’s video car which I mentioned previously.  At LGB’s showroom, their Mikado looked considerably better than the pilot model at last year’s show & will also be offered in several road names.  I also got to see a sample of the limited edition White Pass #73 Mike.   What’s unique about this engine is that it has the motor block & running gear from the LGB Mikado with a brass Aster boiler, cab and superstructure.  The expected price, although less expensive than previous all-Aster brass offerings, is still a weighty $4,000.  LGB is also offering their F7 units in multiple road names with individual smooth side passenger cars for S.P. Daylight and B & O, but no NYC except for the lone coach offered last year.  Their new freight line offers a steel caboose, Trailer Train container car, a bulkhead pipe car, a center flow hopper car, a hot metal car, plus some new shorty freight & passenger cars for their U.S. starter sets.  One major breakthrough is that LGB will be offering the Mogul gearbox & running gear and F7 gearbox sets as stock items for scratch builders.  They will also be offering U.S./European, steam/diesel/electric add-on sound units.  Hartland Locomotive Works had a new prototype traction work car & a traction switcher on display.  I didn’t get to see Bachmann’s showroom, but plan to see what new offerings will be coming down the track at the 7th Annual East Coast Hobby Show in Ft. Washington, PA on Saturday/Sunday March 23rd - 24th, Show info is available at (800) 252-4757 or www.hobbyshow.com.

More about the 18th National Garden Railway Convention, Cincinnati, Trains and You in 2002, at the Drawbridge Inn, Ft. Mitchell, KY, June 26th thru June 30th.  There will be evening extra-fare events on Thurs., Fri., & Sat. after the daily convention activities.  Thursday’s event is a $48/person river boat buffet dinner cruise on the Ohio River taking in the Cincinnati skyline to the tunes of a live band.  Friday’s event is a $15/person poolside picnic at the Drawbridge featuring burgers, mettwurst, bratwurst, corn-on-the-cob & more, with gravity races following the picnic.  Saturday’s event is the casual convention banquet at the historic Cincinnati Union Terminal, now the Cincinnati Museum Center.  In addition to  dinner, you will also have an opportunity to visit Tower A, the highest point on the back of the terminal, now housing the Cincinnati Railroad Club.  It offers a view of the Norfolk Southern & CSX rail yards.  In addition, the museum features Cincinnati in Motion, an S-scale model of 1940 era Cincinnati complete with local buildings (one of which is 7’ tall), inclines, streetcars, the Island Queen and, of course, trains.  The $53/person event also includes motor coach transportation between the Drawbridge and the terminal.

We plan to attend the Thursday dinner cruise to take in the  sights along with the dinner as an interesting sightseeing experience, but we’ve decided to skip the Fri. & Sat. Events.   We attended the outdoor poolside fiesta at the San Diego convention & found it less than appealing due to poor acoustics & serving logistics.  Since we attended the ‘95 Convention Banquet at the Cincinnati Union Terminal, we’ve decided to take a been there, done that approach & dine out that evening. However, we’re considering visiting the S-scale Cincinnati in Motion display on Wednesday or Sunday.

More news to follow in future editions of On the National Scene.

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


TRACKSIDE VIEWS

By: Dave Smith

Through an oversight, I forgot to thank a Festival Of Trees volunteer.  A big "THANKS!" to Pete Connors for all his help.

Also, a BIG THANKS to Doug Munch for once again arranging for us to use the wonderful Northport Yacht Club during the cold, winter months. 

The 2002 Festival Of Trees will be held December 6-8.
Since I'm correcting mistakes, the correct channel for "The Train Show" is channel 71 on Saturday at 4:30.

A new season of "Tracks Ahead" has begun on PBS. If anyone can tell me the date/time/channel in our area, I'll put it in my next column.

Some new product announcements from the New York Toy Fair:

Hartland Locomotive Works 
HLW displayed "Sparky" which is a small center cab electric lettered for the Pacific Electric. This is a real nice "critter" that can handle small radius track. Also on display, but with no current plans for production, was a very nice boxcab work car. If produced as shown, it would include a cable reel, tool boxes, tools and a really nice figure of a worker playing the harmonica. Finally, HLW expects to produce a South Shore trolley which will have a detailed interior, including posters, and will operate exactly as the real trolley did!

LGB
For those of you who use or are considering the MTS control system, there’s good news. When LGB does a new production run of any locomotive, it will be pre-wired for MTS. If you have an older locomotive and would like to install MTS, the Telegram has been giving excellent instructions on how to "do it yourself" OR you may return the locomotive to LGB and they will install it for the cost of the receiver and a nominal fee for labor. For those of you not familiar with MTS, it is a control system that will allow up to 28 locomotives to run on the same track and their accessories (lights, bells, whistles, horns) to be controlled independently. 

In last months column I said that LGB was planning to release a Snoopy/Charlie Brown car. Due to licensing difficulties however, the car will not be released at this time.

To list all the new LGB items for 2002 is too lengthy for my humble column but here are some that I found interesting: The Sumpter Valley 2-6-6-2 is beautiful as is the new Mikado. A "Teddy Roosevelt" passenger car will be released with two Steiff bears onboard. The 0-4-0, which was produced and sold under the Lehmann Toy Train line is being released as an LGB item. There’s a new Coca-Cola starter set. B&O streamliner cars are coming.  The "Chicken Dance" freight car with chicken graphics and sound is a "fun" item. LGB will not be releasing a "full blown" catalog for 2002.  Rather there will be an extensive supplement to the 2001 catalog. Piko buildings, which are distributed by LGB, will have a new full catalog this year (& supplement next year). Piko is releasing a nice Texaco gas station, Exxon/Esso oil storage facility and an Acme Hardware store.  The Lehmann Line also has some new fun items.   

As a kid, I had a set of Strombecker 1/32 scale slot cars. This was probably my all time favorite, non-railroad, toy. Oh to bring back the good old days! To my surprise, LGB is now distributing the Carrera brand of race cars. These aren't your little HO scale slot cars but rather, similar to our LGB trains, a beautifully detailed and smooth running machine. I think my kids are going to need a set!

LIONEL
They are once again producing the Thomas The Tank engine in large scale ($199 MSRP), but no major changes have been made to the mechanisms or rolling stock.  The passenger cars however, have a larger face graphic on their ends and the set now comes with 3 figures for added play value. A representative told me that, at this time, Lionel doesn't plan to re-enter the large scale market. They also released a GREAT O-scale building of "Madison Hardware" hobby shop. The interior, which can be viewed through the clear roof, includes THREE operating train layouts inside! You have to see these little trains running on their "track" to believe it! One item I wish they'd make in large scale is the O-scale "rotary coal tipple". The coal car is pulled into the tipple and automatically the car is clamped to the track, turned 180 degrees upside-down spilling the coal out, the car is righted & the engine pulls the next car into the tipple and the process begins again.

MTH
The Hudson was running and it's a beauty! The smoke chuff is synchronized to the speed of the engine and of course the sound system is what we've come to expect from their fine O-scale products. A prototype of the "tipper hopper car" was being pulled and will be activated by a special section of track.

BACHMANN
The Big news of course, is the 2-8-0 "Connie". Also, the 10-wheeler Anniversary locomotive will be available in different road names. The new Bachmann catalog announces a forthcoming 2-6-0 "industrial type" locomotive in 1:20.3 scale. This should be a nice switching locomotive or shoreline engine. I also saw the drawing for the upcoming Bachmann "Baby Shay" in On30 scale. I can already see On30 in my future!

In the most recent issue of Finescale Railroader, Phoenix Sound System advertised their upcoming 2K2 sound card. It has the "big boost" amplifier already installed at no extra cost, the sound card can be used to turn other functions on/off, no separate battery is needed to power the board when running at slow speed. However, the most amazing improvement, to me, is that you'll be able to use your home computer to download sounds to the sound card. That means if you get tired of a certain chuff/whistle/bell or want to take the sound card out and install it in another locomotive or even a diesel, you'll be able to erase the old sounds off the card and upload a new set of sounds without having to buy a new soundboard or new chips. Check with Phoenix as to date of availability. 

ETC (Ernst Transportation Company) is a garden railroad designer and builder located on the East Coast and is currently building layouts from New England to Kentucky. Bill Ernst, owner, has all the necessary heavy equipment for excavation and rock moving as well as track support, bridges and wiring. More importantly, he is a garden railroader who understands what works outdoors. ETC can be contacted at 603-424-5754 or ETCRR@aol.com .

Due to the long lead time between typing this column and you reading it, I fear that sometimes I'm reporting "old news". The Springfield MA train show, held this year during Super Bowl weekend, encompassed three huge buildings with 10,000 paid attendance each day. This show represents all scales of model railroading with large scale being a SMALL percentage. Nick at NAXTrans@att.net, from the Big-Trains list, reported on some of the new large scale items. The new AristoCraft Mikado weighs in at nearly 15 pounds and pulled 15 cars with ease. Aristo has come up with a new connection between the locomotive and tender. A simple "push together" easily connects and disconnects both units from each other. Nick claims, "it's easier than knuckle couplers!" This system, if offered separately, might be used on ANY locomotive to simplify engine/tender coupling. The brand-new Aristo #6 turnout is "awesome". The Evans car and hoppers are ready with outstanding graphics. The RDC's, including the Long Island RR, are smooth runners and WAY long. There is a new church building that is bigger in real life than the photos on the Aristo web site appear. At the same show, Charlie Ro couldn't give Nick a definite answer on the delivery of the Hudson except, "It should be here in June". No new GPs and nothing new about the PAs. Although for many years I've wanted to attend the Springfield Show, I still feel the East Coast Large Scale Show in York, April 13-14, offers the best large scale buying opportunities. 

CMI, manufacturer of the "HOGGER" power supply and other large scale related items, is leaving the model railroad business. A company named Megatech will be taking over the product line. The CMI "5-year warranty" will continued to be honored.

Many of the "less expensive holiday train sets" come with battery powered locomotives and plastic track. Often, people want to expand these sets but are unable to find plastic track and are reluctant to purchase the more expensive brass track. Web based "eToys" sells a G gauge expansion track set that includes 6 straight, 6 curved and 1 "X" (crossing) track for $8.99. Look for item #112397. Now if someone would only make plastic turnouts!  

The LIGRS web site is in need of new material. Jonathan Landon, who religiously maintains our site, can't put up new material unless he has it. Please contact me with photos, articles or items of interest.

Bob Treat, builder of the beautiful Snow Creek RR, has written about his realistic rock making techniques in various hobby publications. One product he uses to produce his man made mountains is "marble dust". Many modelers have stated that they have had difficulty finding this product locally. I have discovered that marble dust is available and sold in 60 lb. bags for under $10 at State Material Mason Supply, 243 Grand Blvd.,Westbury. In my opinion, State Material is the Home Depot of mason supplies! Now, who among us will be the first to duplicate Bob Treats amazing rock work?

See you next month at trackside! slip. Heck, you might even have to "double the hill"!

See you next month at  “Trackside”!
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Smoke n’ Cinders Staff
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